Minutes of Old Newton with Dagworth & Gipping Parish Council

Wednesday 2nd September 2015 at Old Newton Village Hall commencing at 7.30pm

Present:  Cllrs K Goudy (Chair), M Clements, M Shave, M Reeve, A Mole (Vice Chair) S Hill, J Miller, 
R Stearn, R Shelley, K Price (Clerk), County Cllr A Stringer, and 8 members of the public.
1. Chairman’s welcome and to receive any apologies for absence.  Apologies received from Cllr Jill Wilshaw.  Cllr Willshaw sadly lost her husband in August and has sent her apologies for not attending.  Clerk would like to send our condolences officially from the Parish Council.  All Cllrs agreed.
2. To receive any declarations of personal/prejudicial interest.  Cllr Reeve declared an interest in the planning application at Yew Tree Farm, Ward Green – Item 11.
3. To approve the minutes of the July meeting held on 1st July 2015.  The minutes were proposed and seconded and all agreed to approve the minutes.  The Chairman signed the minutes as a true and accurate record.
4. Matters arising from above minutes.  
· 406 – Chain of office has been valued at £800.00.  Assets register to be updated.  It may need to be revalued again once the chain engravings have been updated / replaced.
· Finger posts at Hundred Lane and Whitehall have been done.

5. Clerks report following previous meeting
· Clerk has received correspondence from District Cllr Jill Wilshaw who sadly lost her husband over the summer and is not fully back to work yet.  She is hopeful to be back for the October meeting.  I have sent my personal condolences but would like to officially write on behalf of the Parish Council following tonight’s meeting.  All cllrs present agreed.
· Crier submission was submitted early prior to Clerks annual leave.  
· RTI submission was submitted for July and August.  September has not yet been submitted.  This needs to be done by 6th September.
· All cheques for payment have been issued.

· Clerk has reported the honeypot lane flooding issue again to Highways contact within SCC.  Still nothing has been repaired.  
· Clerk has reported the cats eyes and although no official response has yet been received work has been done in re-surfacing!!!  

· Clerk has reported the site at the end of Brown Street as an untidy site and confirmation that this is being investigated has been received and will be read out as part of correspondence received.

· Clerk has been in contact with Stowupland’s Parish Council and discussed some joint tailored training through SALC.  Stowupland have agreed that this is a good idea and the Clerk will be looking at this again now they have co-opted and have a full parish council.  There are modules that we need to choose and then compare with Stowupland to establish the training programme and then costs / delivery dates etc can be arranged / approved.  The clerk agreed to forward the module information to all Cllrs.
· The Clerk has requested further information from Cllr Andrew Stringer regarding the B1113 speed restriction.  The B1113 mph signs, have been replaced and the speed restriction has not been approved yet.  If this is approved the signs will be replaced.  This was not requested by our PC and the clerk has mentioned this in the August edition of the Crier.  Cllr Stringer is pushing for a decision and is hopeful that we will get an answer soon.
· The Chair completed the signs for Whitehall Road and asked for it to be double sided.
· At the meeting on the 29th July it was raised by Cllr Clements that the hedge on corner of elm tree close is becoming an issue for visibility coming out of the junction.  The committee agreed that Cllr Clements would approach the home owner in the first instance. Cllr Clements to update the Parish Council.  Cllr Clements still to address this but has promised to do this at the earliest opportunity.
· Agreed as part of the budget process in November we should look to include the new access required for the Cemetery.  Cllr Miller to look at getting a benchmark for budget purposes.
· The clerk has sent an email and rang CGM asking for clarification regarding the weed killing on the 
rabbit / perimeter fencing of the village hall.  To date clerk has not had a response.  Certain repairs that have been done previously are not deemed adequate enough.  Cllr Shave believes it is our responsibility as the contractor that damaged the rabbit netting was employed on behalf of the parish council.  Weed killing the fencing will allow clearer visibility of the state of the fencing.   
· The Clerk has also asked Cllr Stringer to push the footpath issue to the school, this is still moving forward although not as quickly as we would like.
6. Financial matters & Financial report
The audit has been completed by BDO.  The report to be read at the full council meeting.  The only issue raised was that the assets register this year needs to include the streetlights as fixed assets owned by the Parish Council.  The BDO audit invoice is significantly more than last year’s invoice for £160.00 at £320.00 but this is because with the works loan it has put us into a different bracket for audit purposes.
The Clerk was asked to provide a Streetlights update in the next edition of the crier.  
The Chairman’s Chain of Office has been revalued at £800.00 this also needs to be included on the asset register.

Bank Account Balances:


· Cheque account balance =  £24,775.90 (31/07/15) 
£20,018.68  (31/08/15)
· Scottish Widows 60 Day account balance = £3,359.55 (01.07.15)

· Scottish Widows Deposit account = £251.86 (01.07.15)

Accounts for payment – July 2015: Paid on 1st August, authorised at planning meeting of 29th July 2015 by finance committee Cllrs.
· KAREN PRICE – Salary July  £602.90 Tax & NI = None to pay & expenses £38.67 = £641.57
· HMRC – PAYE NI & Tax £ Nil to pay
· Old Newton United Football Club £28.00
· Adam Alexander – Cemetery Maintenance £240.00
· CGM – Grass Cutting June - £117.07

· SALC – Website training (Clerk) £54.00

Accounts for Payment – August 2015

· KAREN PRICE – August Salary £439.95.  Tax & NI – None to pay & expenses £69.98 = £509.93
· Cllr Ken Goudy / Vivien Joseph Jewellers – Valuation of Chain of Office - £10.00

· WLB - 1st loan repayment £2,613.62 (Direct Debit)

· BDO – Audit / annual return £360.00

· ICO – Data protection annual registration renewal £35.00
· Old Newton United Football Club – Grass Cutting £28.00
· CGM – Village Hall Grass Cutting – July x 4 cuts £468.29

Monies Received – July / August 2015: 

· Hanchets Cemetery fees for Margaret Clarke Payslip 100074 (not yet banked) - £25.00

· MSDC – Cleansing Grant £82.80

Proposed and seconded to pay the accounts.  All Cllr’s present agreed.

7. Correspondence Received & Circulars: 
· Letter / Pre Application for The Field Rural Exception Site.
· SCC – Road Closure notice – 12th August – Apologies from the clerk as this arrived whilst away on annual leave so was not forwarded / displayed

· SCC – Road Closure notice – 19th September, Station Road level crossing maintenance
· Salc Training – 22.09.15 Accounts & Financial Regulations
· Salc – Area meeting – 10th September.  Cllr Clements has been provided with all documents for this meeting.

· Salc – Network Training Day – 11th September

· MSDC – Housing Allocations Policy Consultation

· MSDC – Emergency Planning Workshop – 5th October 2015

· MSDC – Community Emergency Planning Conference – 13th November 2015

· MSDC – Revised draft Community Infrastructure Levy

· MSDC – Licensing and Gambling local policy consultation

· MSDC – Planning Services response to Corner Plot end of Brown Street adjoining Chapel Road

· NALC / SALC – Fly a flag for the Commonwealth – 14th March 2016

· Neighbourhood development plans – Planning Progress

· Email – Liz Cox.
· Email – Mr Haugh – Comments passed onto Cllr Stringer.
Cllr Stringer and Cllr Goudy to have another trundle around the village as some of the issues have been addressed there are still some issues that badly need attention.  Back Lane also to be looked at.
Cllr Clements has noticed on Chapel Road that someone has dug a small ditch allowing water to egress not sure if this is helpful.

All letters and correspondence received.  Various circulars received for information purposes.  File circulated during the meeting.  
8. To receive Police Report 
There has been one crime to report since the last meeting for Gipping – A Landrover Discovery was stolen from a farmyard.  Police priorities currently are focussed on youth engagement.
9. To receive District Councillor’s Report – Miss Jill Wilshaw.  No report received due to compassionate leave.
10. To receive County Councillor’s Report – Mr Andrew Stringer.  
You Can Leave Your Cap On - The Suffolk Waste Partnership has launched a campaign to encourage residents to recycle the aluminium screw tops from glass bottles such as wine, spirits and cooking ingredients, along with the glass bottles on which they came. The ‘Leave Your Cap On’ campaign aims to increase the recycling of aluminium screw tops and collars by encouraging people to screw the tops back onto the empty glass bottles before taking them to one of the many glass recycling banks located at sites throughout Suffolk.

Future of Bacton Middle School - Last week Cllr Stringer attended a briefing regarding the sites future, meanwhile all Parish Councils have received a note regarding recycling equipment etc from the redundant middle schools in our patch.

The County Council is now actively “investigating all avenues” regarding future redevelopment of the site, this includes the possibility of invoking a section 77 notice, requesting that playing fields are to be built on.  The County is claiming they have to maximise receipts to fund future school places to justify this stance.

Broadband - The remodelling of the Superfast Extension Programme (2nd Contract) to get from 85 to 95+% of premises in Suffolk moves along. The contractual deadline to complete the modelling is 12 months after the contract signature (31 October 2014) and Officers have seen an initial draft in July, Openreach were told that we are not happy and went away to address the issues SCC raised.  The next Strategic Management Board meeting between SCC and BT is on 4th September where we are hoping to see the next version. Bill Murphy from Openreach will be attending on this date as well and it has been slightly, positively, complicated by the additional £3..9m BT have allocated to Suffolk from clawback…which will need to be factored into the coverage. 
B113 Speed Restriction - Cllr Andrew Stringer has explained that this hasn’t received the attention required as accidents have not been registered and therefore isn’t deemed a priority.  Cllr Stringer has rectified this and is pushing for this to be looked at again. We do need to report any accidents and near misses on the B1113 to MSDC / Police to ensure they are aware of the dangers of this stretch of road and that a speed restriction would be beneficial to all.  Cllr Stringer will report once a decision has been made and the parish council have been informed of the outcome.  If the speed restriction is awarded any signs will be automatically updated.
11. Planning Applications Received
· 2590/15 – Creation of new highway access for agricultural use at Yew Tree Farm, Ward Green, Old Newton.  Cllr Reeve has declared an interest and has left the meeting.
The access is not great where it is and would benefit from improvement.  The statement is for agricultural use and the parish council are unaware of any agricultural work being undertaken by the applicant at this time.  It was discussed that the original plans submitted were incorrect in terms of the boundary detail on the plans submitted.  They included a neighbours land that made the application look like the driveway would come through the middle of their own land, the actual new proposed driveway will be very close to the neighbours boundary.  The plans also state 3.7m wide – but the parish council felt it is not necessarily wide enough for agricultural machinery.  

The Parish Council voted on the application presented at face value and although not unanimous the application was approved on a majority vote 5 for 2 against vote carried. 
· 2368/15 – Erection of annexe at 2 Farfield, Brown Street, Old Newton
The meeting was attended by neighbours to the property who were objecting to the planning application.  The Chair closed the meeting to let members of the public gallery speak.  Cllr Stringer also was asked to comment.  The yellow signs that should be produced and displayed by MSDC Planning do not appear to be visible.   Clerk has agreed to pass on the comments that this does not appear to have been done.  It does not appear to have been given any consideration to access of building materials to the property over a shared access that is not big enough to take building machinery.
The council felt that they could only judge on what was presented and that providing building regulations were complied with that if planning permission was granted any issues regarding access would be a matter between the neighbours.  Parking vehicles was also raised but the applicants assured the parish council that there was adequate parking in existence already and that this was to house ageing parents and not as a separate dwelling.  The Parish Council voted on the application and although this was not unanimous it was approved on a majority vote.  6 in favour 1 against.
· 2832/15 – Erection of a detached timber garden room at 10 Trafford Close, Old Newton.  This application is due for response by 9th September and has been missed off the public agenda due to an administrative error by the clerk.  A separate planning meeting next week – Wednesday 9th September is proposed.  Clerk to arrange for 9h September.
A planning meeting took place on 29th July to discuss 2434/15 – Proposed single and two storey rear extension at 20 Chapel Road, Old Newton.  The property is set fairly well back off the road and overlooks the fields at the rear so will not have a negative impact on any neighbours.  The design and layout (gp1 refers) shows nothing contentious in principle.  It was proposed and seconded to approve the application.  No objections were received from Cllrs or members of the public.  The application was passed unanimously. 

12. Planning Decisions from MSDC 
· 1242/15 – Regulisation of demolition of side extension, chimney and rear pantry.  Erection of single storey side extension.  Formation of dormer window to rear.  Re-render front elevation and associated timber repairs.  Internal works as per attached schedule – 40 Church Road, Old Newton.  Listed building consent from MSDC has been granted.

· 2434/15 – Proposed single and two storey rear extension – 20 Chapel Road, Old Newton.  MSDC planning permission has been granted.
13. Broadband Update – Cllr Miller
· The committee that have taken over Broadband are working towards losing Ross and appointing a new person who is looking at mapping the system.  There are other people on the system that we were previously unaware of and the committee is ensuring payment to the providers.  There are concerns about security and looking at it running from a desktop as a server from one of the committee’s properties.  There is a feeling of one step forward and two steps back at present.
· Clerk has issued SCC with an invoice / and letter for the grant funding towards the Communication / Broadband project.  We should soon receive £2,500.00.  The grant funding is being provided to cover the costs to date of the broadband equipment and towards the costs of the new laptop but also to include the purchase of a projector and possibly providing a hub for broadband at the village hall.  Once funding has been received this needs to be looked at again and further plans / spending to be agreed.

14. Ward Green Trees – Cllrs Mary Reeve and Roger Stearn have walked the Green.  Ben Stearn has also provided the clerk with a quote for work to be completed.  The area has now been cut and hay removed.  Cllrs Reeve and Stearn to report to the council.

Agreed that the quote should be to cut the brambles back to the railings not over into the pond.  The dead stuff needs to be done and under the cherry tree.  Cllr Mole agrees 100 % to the maintenance of the area.  Don’t want to make access to the pond easy…  If there are any dead wood on the trees then it should be cut off.  Like for like quote for October.  Clerk to action.
15. Footpaths – Footpath – SCC have agreed to do something with the footpath to the school.  It is not an option to install a footpath along the road, however Cllr Stringer has promised money if necessary to upgrade the footpath that starts at the Church Institute and comes out at the Church.  This will get moved forward but is proving a slow process as the footpath is privately owned and therefore not as straight forward as it could be..

16. Defibrillator – Clerk has started the process of completing an online application form for support to purchase a defibrillator from the British Heart Foundation.  There was a query in terms of the BHF asking for training to be completed and a number of how many people we are likely to train.  The clerk is getting help from the Ambulance service and has been offered training from them.  Broadband has been an issue at home and I keep getting kicked out of the online application process.  Clerk is still trying to complete and submit the application form.

At the planning meeting on 29th July it was discussed as to where the defib should be sited - Village hall or phone box.???  Include a map and suggest both locations.  They require it to be at the point of the village that has the most footfall!!!  
17. Housing Needs Survey – The Housing needs survey were collected by the Clerk at the beginning of August and the Chairman, and Cllr Clements with wives stuffed envelopes  over two evenings and then delivered / arranged delivery of the surveys to every household.  The Clerk would like to officially thank Cllrs Goudy and Clements and Sue and Barbara for taking on this task whilst the clerk took away on holiday…  THANK YOU!!!  Clerk has collected a number from the shop and Cllr Goudy will return the envelopes to Sunila at CAS offices.
Clerk confirmed that the Mercury and the Crier were both included advertising the survey.  Cllr Goudy has arranged for extra copies to be issued where requested.
18. Employment Committee – Still waiting for SALC to come back to the PC.  Cllr Miller to chase again.
19. Councillors matters to be brought to the attention of the Council.
· Cemetery – Parishioners wish to look at the trees on the cemetery.  Cemetery committee to investigate and look at it for the Autumn. 
· Cllr Shave - Robert Hill owns the ditch – he only owns half the ditch as the chicken farm own the other half.  Crier notes never mentions Cllrs names.  Trees that have been removed at the church have been removed as they were judged as dangerous and needed to be removed.

· Cllr Stearn – Footpath warden – Raised that there are two hedges on Finningham Road that need attention.  Cllr Stearn has spoken to one home owner who has stated that they will only do something if told to do so by the Parish Council.  Clerk to address.
· Cllr Reeve – Crossroads at Sandford Rd / School road / Stowupland / Stonebridge – Junction needs to be cut.  To be included in Cllr Goudy / Cllr Stringer village viewing to be arranged.
· Cllr Stringer has stated that the junctions are the only responsibility of SCC.  Land owners are responsible for other hedges.
20. Public Forum
· Fire Hazzard – Grass is a meter high on the field at the back of Pond Farm Bungalows – Land owned by Mr Wrinch…  Cllr Goudy will speak to Mr Wrinch.
· Disabled bays in Stowmarket are often used by non-disabled people.  To be reported to the police.

21. Additional Matters for inclusion on the agenda for the October meeting
· Ward Green - Trees
· Cemetery

· Footpaths / hedges

· Employment Committee

22. Date of the next meeting – Wednesday 7th October 2015 
Meeting closed at 21.42 hrs
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